KENTUCKY State Beekeepers Association (KSBA)
Board Meeting Minutes
November 16, 2023

The meeting was called to order at 7:00 EST
Attendees: Phil Craft (president), Duane Keenan (past President), Ellen Melcher, Fay Perry,
Mike Mabry, Jessica Mayes, Lisa Anglin, J.R. Trammel, Phil Patterson, Scott Moore, Leonard Davis, Joe Taylor, Tom Ballinger, Julie, Laurie Eiden.
Approval of minutes motion made by: Lisa seconded by Jessica

There was no treasurers report because Marcella was not in attendance.

CKHP: Scott
Scott reported that he is working on familiarizing himself with Google Workspace.
Memberships: about 189 he has been getting caught up after the fair. He has 3-4 that he is working on right now.
Calander of events 3 shows as of now
· Nov. 30 Farm Bureau Trade Show Galt House in Louisville
· January4-6 North American Honey Bee Expo Kentucky Expo Center
· January 27 Jake Barker Oldham County bee school. pending finalization
Promotional Item orders: Tom has been working on orders
Blue shirts $10
Hoodies $20
Logoed Bags-not to sell, but for taking stuff to shows
Hats- Tom is waiting on a sample proof
UK QR Code Collaboration Project- This is the E-Mail Scott sent to the board members
The University of Kentucky Center for Crop Diversification is working on a project to trial QR codes to create “best practices” training for Kentucky producers. In order to do so, they are working with Certified KY Honey producers to trial ways to market and sell their products using QR codes. Some of these practices include linking to farm stories, the benefits of local honey (on agriculture/environment or on human health), coupon codes to sell products (UK will cover cost), and other point of sales links to websites, social media pages, etc.
 
Participating in the project would require the following from a honey producer:
· Sitting down with UK team to talk through how QR codes could benefit your business
· Having UK team come to apiary/farm to take some video, interview, etc. for backend of QR code
· Willingness to put QR code on existing marketing materials, at point of sale, or on product (UK can help with printing of QR codes)
· Allowing UK to track QR code activity (number of scans)
· Willingness to share marketing materials with Certified KY Honey   

Several questions arose from this email:

· Duration of the project
· What happens to the materials produced and the QR code links at the completion of the Project?  Will the beekeeper still have access to videos, data, etc.?
· Who owns the materials produces UK? The Beekeepers?
· What happens to the materials if the beekeeper goes out of business?
· Will CKHP/KSBA website be linked to the project?
· Minimum size of beekeeper operation eligible for project participation (number of hives, amount of honey produced annually, number of markets, POS, etc.)

Scott said he would get back with the project coordinator and discuss these questions and get back with the board.

Formation of a formal CKHP Committee: Scott says he gets a lot of help from Jessica, Julie, and Tom, but he would like to get a few more people together for more frequent meetings to stay on top of things. Let him know if you are interested in serving on the committee.

KY State Fair: Scott

2024 Committee Assignments:

Scott Moore- Chair
Mike Mabry-Co-Chair/Booth Manager
Tim Sheehan- Co-Chair/Booth Manager
Tom Ballinger-Member and Coordinator
Phil Craft-Member
Marcella Eubank-member
Duane Keehan-Member
Joe Taylor-Member

If anyone else is interested in being on the committee it would be appreciated.

2023 final budget: preliminary budget was 12,550.00.  Actual amount spent 12,701.22.  Overage was 151.22.



2024 preliminary budget: 15,919.57

This comes from 3 accounts:
State Fair account: 11,924.67
General Fund: 2,660.00 covers liability insurance, honey and Bees Department, and the Storage locker
Mann Lake Credit 1,334.00

The committee would like a motion to be made to transfer the remaining profits from the state fair, which total 11,000.00, to the General fund account.

Tom made the motion and it was seconded by Mike. All were in favor.

Scott said that now that the numbers were finalized, he would get them to Theresa so the website could be updated.

New Business: Phil brought up that the secretary position still needs to be filled, especially since Laurie is now a director.  He and Jessica have been trying to bet the secretary of the Bluegrass Beekeeping Association to take the position.  She (no name was given) hasn’t said yes, but she hasn’t said no either. Jessica said the by-laws need to be changed to reflect the secretarial position which might make it easier to attract someone.  The by-laws have the secretary in charge of membership, which is actually being handled, very capably by Phil Patterson.  The secretary position should be responsible for getting out the agenda, keeping the minutes, setting up the meetings, and making sure the appropriate people are receiving invitations to meetings.

There was a discussion about the Projects Apis M donation and why that wasn’t in the minutes.  The reason is that the minutes I sent out were the minutes from our regular October monthly meeting from the 19th.  The motion to donate 1,000.00 took place at the October Fall Meeting that was held on October 28.  I will get those out, soon. I was waiting to hear how the Director elections went, but I have seen the names have been changed on the website.

Phil brought up the new AG commissioner and the fact State Apiarist serves at the pleasure of the commissioner.  They generally put their own person in the position.  Phil would like us to be proactive in trying to keep Tammy in the position if possible or at the very least making sure that the commissioner posts the position, so that there is a good pool of applicants.

Phil would like to form a committee of people to help get Tammy re-appointed.  He is requesting Theresa, Tom, Jessica, Tim and himself to serve on the committee. Jessica asked for clarification on what exactly Phil has in mind for the committee to do, because of our C3 status we have to be very careful of being political, we can educate, only.  Phil said he would like to ensure that the commissioner is a ware of the importance of having a state apiarist because it is a position that doesn’t have to be filled.  The commissioner could just decide to do away with the position.

Lisa said the committee needs to come up with a one-page document listing all of the things Tammy has done and is doing as the state apiarist and say that this is what we require in a state apiarist.  We can say that we think Tammy is doing a great job in this position. Some of the things that were mentioned were, Grant writing which saves the tax payers money, her involvement with Project Apis M and her membership on other Boards, her publications in the Beelines, book author, etc.  We cannot endorse her as KSBA, but we can encourage all beekeepers to contact the commissioner’s office and recommend her for the position. Much like the HIVE act, KSBA can create a sample letter that KY beekeepers can choose to use if they want to send out to the commissioner or their legislators in support of Tammy serving in the position of State Apiarist.
Jessica brought up the survey for beekeepers that she and Lisa had talked about earlier to try to get demographics on state beekeepers so that we have accurate numbers to include in this one-page paper that Lisa suggested.  Lisa said she has the survey.

Joe Taylor said that Commissioner Shell does not have an address yet and the Ky Queen Breeders Association did some research and commissioner Shell can be reached by:

Comissioner Shell
C/O Keith Rogers
Chief of Staff KY Dept of Edu
105 Corporate Drive
Frankfort, KY 40601

Keith Rogers is Tammy’s boss.

Phil asked Lisa if she would be on the committee.  She agreed.

Lisa spoke on the HIVE act and spelled out how we should go about educating KY beekeepers about the Act in such a way that we won’t jeopardize our C3 status.   She suggested that an article be placed in the beelines that explains the HIVE act and would include a link that people can use to view the entire HIVE act as well as a sample letter that that can use to send to their legislatures.  There will also be a link to a site where a person can find out who their legislators are, so they can either call or send them the sample letter in support of the HIVE act if they so choose.  We cannot tell them to do this, only educate them about it and give them to tools to make their voices known if they so choose.


Phil called for a motion to adjourn. Lisa make the motion and Julie seconded. 7:58
 




